## Descendants of Stephen and Alice Paynter of Bermuda

## **First Generation**

#### 1. Stephen Paynter died in 1661.<sup>1</sup>

General Notes: Stephen Paynter was in Bermuda from 1616: he served as part of a triumvirate government in 1645-46; he served for a time as sheriff and as commander of Paget Fort; was a counsellor of state in 1658 and died in 1661. He was the first Paynter in Bermuda.

Stephen apparently had more children than were listed in his will: Patience. Ruth and his deceased son Stephen. He mentions the children of Sybella Righton and Mary Sto [Stokes] but does not mention their mother, Agnes Stirke. The first part of his will is missing so perhaps he does mention her and also the other children: his sons Paul and Gohemiah. His son Sir Paul Paynter, living in England, does mention them in his 1682 will: His "eldest sister Shirke died long since" and he does mention her children: Agnes, Mary Stokes and her sister Righton - this would be Sybella. His sister Agnes married Rev. George Stirke. Paul also mentions Stephen Paynter, the son of his brother Gohemiah [spelling uncertain] who is also deceased. The order of the children's births is unknown.

There is a John Paynter in the records of Bermuda - Stephen Painter, son of John, baptized 10 Nov 1680: Paul Paynter, son of John, baptized 1685; John Paynter and wife Jane sold a slave to Cornelius Mathews of Southampton Oct 1697. I have found no record of a John Paynter being a son of Stephen and Alice, so not sure where John Paynter fits in.

Tyler's Quarterly Magazine, vol. 26, #3, Jan 1945, p.191<sup>1</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

- Civic Activity: Jun-Oct 1616, Bermuda.<sup>2</sup> Foreman of jury
- Civic Activity: 1623, Bermuda.<sup>2</sup> Counsellor at Assembly
- Appointed: 13 Feb 1645.<sup>3</sup> By the Earl of Warwick to be his agent in Bermuda
- Civic Activity: Governor, 1681-1682, Bermuda.<sup>4</sup>
- Will: 19 Oct 1659. Bermuda. <sup>5,6,7,8</sup> Probate May 6, 1661. Will mentions wife of son Stephen, deceased. daughters Patience Bullock, son [in law] Florentius Seymour, husband of daughter Ruth, and wife, Jane; grandson John Paynter; nieces [granddaughters] Patience Tatem, Sybella Righton, Mary Stokes. Wife Jane, Florentius Seymore[sic] and friend Capt. Thomas Richards are executors. The first page of the will is missing.

Stephen married Alice. Alice died in 1631<sup>3</sup> and was buried 23 Aug 1631 in Bermuda.<sup>2,3</sup>

General Notes: In Julia Mercer's Notes on Bermuda families, in the Paynter file she has a note for Stephen [sic] Painter's first wife, Ali [sic] - Aug 1631 - her burial, according to other sources, and the name Th Harrison, weaver of Whitney [Witney], Oxfordshire, England. This is presumably her father, but this is just a note, no proof.

Alice Harrison can be found on family trees on the internet, the only sources given being Ancestry trees. It is said her father is Thomas and her mother is Joan: that she was born in Southampton. Bermuda, in 1585 rather unlikely since it was not settled until the 1600s. She was married 15 Oct 1635 in England and died 23 Aug 1631 in Bermuda. There is a daughter Shirley, with no source. Stephen Paynter was born 1554 - which meant he died at 105.

All of this only shows that we don't know much about Alice.

Children from this marriage were:

- i. Agnes Paynter.9 +2 F
- ii. Patience Paynter.<sup>10</sup> +3 F
- iii. Stephen Paynter.<sup>11</sup> 4 M
  - iv. Gohemiah Paynter.9 5 M
- v. Sir Paul Paynter<sup>12,13,14</sup> was born about 1620,<sup>13,14,15</sup> was christened in 1620 in Bermuda,<sup>16</sup> died 8 Jun 1686 in Hornsey, Middlesex, England<sup>13,14</sup> about age 66, and was buried in Sprowston, Norfolk, England.<sup>13,14</sup> + 6 M
- vi. Ruth Paynter<sup>10</sup> was born about 1622,<sup>15</sup> was christened in 1622,<sup>16</sup> and died in 1706 in Bermuda<sup>17</sup> + <u>7</u> F about age 84.

Stephen next married Jane.<sup>18</sup>

Marriage Notes: In Stephen Paynter's will, written in 1659 and proved in 1661, his names his wife Jane. Jane is his second wife and not the mother of his children.

## **Second Generation (Children)**

#### **2.** Agnes Paynter<sup>9</sup> (Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Agnes married Rev George Stirke.9 George died in 1637.19

Children from this marriage were:

- 8 F i. Agnes Stirke.<sup>9</sup>
- + 9 F ii. Mary Stirke.<sup>9</sup>
- + 10 F iii. Stirke.<sup>9</sup>

#### 3. Patience Paynter<sup>10</sup> (Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Patience married William Bullock<sup>3</sup> 1 Nov 1632 in Bermuda.<sup>3,20</sup>

**6.** Sir Paul Paynter<sup>12,13,14</sup> (*Stephen*<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1620,<sup>13,14,15</sup> was christened in 1620 in Bermuda,<sup>16</sup> died 8 Jun 1686 in Hornsey, Middlesex, England<sup>13,14</sup> about age 66, and was buried in Sprowston, Norfolk, England.<sup>13,14</sup>

General Notes: Sir Paul Paynter, son of Alice and Stephen Paynter, lived in Muswell Hill, Parish of Hornsey, Middlesex, England. His will mentions his brothers and sisters.

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: 1620, Bermuda.<sup>16</sup> St. Ann's, Southampton
- Will: 12 May 1682, Hornsey, Middlesex, England.<sup>21,22</sup> Proved 4 Oct 1686. Mentioned in the abstract of the will: My eldest sister Shirke [Stirke] died long since & there being 3 daus of her living: Agnie Strike, Mary Stokes her sis, & her sis Righton; sis Patience Bullock; sis Ruth Seymor; bro Stephen Paynter's 3 daus; his son John Paynter; Stephen Paynter, son to my bro Gohemiah Paynter decd; children of nephew John Paynter; nephew Edward Allen Esq & his wf; newpher Stephen Paynter & his wf; his wife, Dame Rachel Paynter; and others.

Paul married **Rachel Cornwallis**.<sup>9,13,14</sup> Rachel was born about 1623<sup>13</sup> and died 13 Jul 1695<sup>13,14</sup> about age 72.

Children from this marriage were:

- 11 M i. **Charles Paynter**<sup>13,14</sup> was born about 1650,<sup>14</sup> died 31 Aug 1670<sup>14</sup> about age 20, and was buried in Sprowston, Norfolk, England.<sup>14</sup>
- 12 F ii. Elizabeth Paynter.<sup>13,14</sup>

General Notes: Died young<sup>14</sup>

13 M iii. **Paul Paynter**<sup>13,14</sup> was born about 1662,<sup>14</sup> died 8 Oct 1681<sup>14</sup> about age 19, and was buried in Sprowston, Norfolk, England.<sup>14</sup>

**7.** Ruth Paynter<sup>10</sup> (*Stephen*<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1622,<sup>15</sup> was christened in 1622,<sup>16</sup> and died in 1706 in Bermuda<sup>17</sup> about age 84.

Noted events in her life were:

- Baptism: 1622, Bermuda.<sup>16</sup> St. Ann's Church, Southampton
- Religion:<sup>23,24</sup> Quaker
- Probate: 18 Dec 1706, Bermuda.<sup>17</sup> Administration of estate notes that Ruth was the sister of Sir Paul Paynter of Middlesex, the wife of "sometime Governor of Bermuda, Florentius Seymour, and mother of Jehoaddan Tucker, Jane Milbourne, Elizabeth Burgess and William Seymour who is given administration of estate along with Henry Tucker, husband of Jehoaddan.

Ruth married **Florentius Seymour**,<sup>25,26,27</sup> son of **William Seymour**, \_\_\_\_\_.<sup>4</sup> Florentius died 3 Nov 1682 in Bermuda.<sup>23,29</sup>

General Notes: If William and Florentius were brothers and William Jr, his brother, was born in 1590 as some have said, then Florentius was probably younger as he died in 1682 while in office. He would have been very old in 1682 if he was older than William.

Florentius Seymour purchased a large estate bordering Mangrove Bay in Sandys Parish. Bermuda Atlas & Gazetteer, by G. Daniel Blagg, Dover, Delaware, Dover Litho Publishing, 1997, p.332.

...Centuries later in 1963, the Bermuda Audubon Society acquired through public donations a piece of land

just before Barnes Corner and named it after the Seymour family who had property in Southampton. It became the Society's first nature reserve, Seymour's Pond, and became larger still, thanks to a gift of land from the Masters's estate in1988."

"Strolling Seymour's Pond," The Bermudian.com, 11 Sept 2015.

"Seymour's Pond is located near the intersection of Middle and South Roads and honours one of Bermuda's early families; according to Norwood's Notes of 1663, the Seymours owned Share 31, Southampton Parish." *Bermuda Atlas & Gazetteer*, by G. Daniel Blagg, Dover, Delaware, Dover Litho Publishing, 1997, p.332.<sup>30</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

- Military Service: 10 Nov 1654, Bermuda.<sup>31,32</sup> "We have chosen and appointed Capt. fflorentia Seymer to be Captn. of Southhampton Fort in the room of his ffather Capt. William Seymer dead..."
- Political Office: Appointed Governor, 12 Jan 1663, Bermuda.<sup>33,34,35</sup> On 1 Nov 1666 his term was extended two years due to the confusion caused by the Fire of London
- Political Office: 30 Jun 1681, Bermuda. <sup>35</sup> Appointed governor again and dies in office 3 Nov 1682
- Property: Bermuda.<sup>36</sup> Florentius Seymour occupied property in share number 31 in Southampton, owned by Stephen Painter (his father in law); share 49, at King's Castle, the island fortress in the parish of St. George; share 18, Hog's Bay in Sandys; and share 29, Ireland Island and Somerset Island in Sandys.

Children from this marriage were:

- + <u>14</u> M i. William Seymour<sup>37</sup> died in 1718 in Bermuda.<sup>38,39</sup>
- + 15 F ii. Elizabeth Seymour.
- + 16 F iii. Jane Seymour.<sup>17,40</sup>
- + 17 F iv. Jehoaddan Seymour<sup>17,41,42</sup> was born about 1650 and died after Feb 1740.<sup>43</sup>

# Third Generation (Grandchildren)

- **9.** Mary Stirke<sup>9</sup> (Agnes Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>). Mary married Stokes.<sup>9</sup>
- **10.** Stirke<sup>9</sup> (Agnes Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Stirke married Righton.9

14. William Seymour<sup>37</sup> (Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) died in 1718 in Bermuda.<sup>38,39</sup>

General Notes: William Seymour, of Sandys.

Noted events in his life were:

- Military Appointment: 24 Jan 1694, Bermuda.<sup>44</sup> Capt. John Goddard, Governor, appointed William Seamore, Esq. Captain of the "Westernmost Fort in Sandy's Tribe in these Islands."
- Will: 14 Dec 1717, Bermuda.<sup>45,46</sup> Probate July 8, 1718. In the will he mentions his wife Rachel and his children: William, James, Joseph, Daniel, John, Martha, Elizabeth, Ruth and Rhoda.

William married Rachel Paynter.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 18 M i. William Seymour died in 1765.<sup>47,48</sup>
- + 19 M ii. James Seymour died in 1732.<sup>49,50</sup>
  - 20 M iii. Joseph Seymour.
- + 21 M iv. Daniel Seymour.<sup>29,45</sup>
  - 22 M v. John Seymour.
- + 23 F vi. Martha Seymour.
  - 24 F vii. Elizabeth Seymour.
- + 25 F viii. Ruth Seymour.
- + 26 F ix. Rhoda Seymour.

## **15.** Elizabeth Seymour (Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

General Notes: By 1706, when her mother's estate was settled, Elizabeth was Elizabeth Burgess. <sup>51</sup>

Elizabeth married Jeremiah Burrows \_\_\_\_\_.4,52

Children from this marriage were:

27 M i. Florentius Burrows.<sup>53</sup>

General Notes: In her Genealogical Notes on the Burrows at the Bermuda Archives, Julia Mercer has a family tree showing a Florentius Burrows as the son of Florentius Burrows and Ruth Seymour, dau. of William. Florentius (married to Ruth) was the son of Jeremiah Burrows Jr. (son of Jeremiah Burrows Sr., mentioned in Lefroy, vol. 2, p.475) who was married to Elizabeth Seymour, dau of Florentius Seymour and Ruth Paynter.

In the same Notes Julia records a deed (in Bonds, No. 10, pt. 1, p.44) whereby Florentius Burrows of Sandys and Ruth his wife gift a piece of property to their son Florentius Burrows Jr. on 24 Mar 1731, proved ....27th 1744. Julia has a note about this: *Florentius Burrows, donor above, was son of Jehoidden dau of George Tucker who mar. ...Burrows & George Tucker was grandson of Florentius Seymour.* 

Obviously there is some confusion about the parentage of Florentius Burrows who is married to Ruth.  $^{\rm 54}$ 

### 28 M ii. William Burrows.<sup>53</sup>

### 29 M iii. Jeremiah Burrows.<sup>53</sup>

Elizabeth next married Aaron Burgess \_\_\_\_\_.<sup>4</sup> Aaron died before Dec 1706.<sup>55</sup>

General Notes: In an attestation and deposition on 18 Dec 1706 by Elizabeth Seymour Burgess and her siblings in the matter of her mother's estate, she is referred to as Elizabeth Burgess, widow and relict of Aaron

Burgess, deceased.

**16.** Jane Seymour<sup>17,40</sup> (*Ruth Paynter*<sup>2</sup>, *Stephen*<sup>1</sup>).

Jane married **John Cox** \_\_\_\_\_.<sup>4</sup> John died in 1678.

Will: 12 Mar 1677, Bermuda.<sup>56,57</sup> Will proved 21 May 1678. Mentioned in will: wife, Joan [sic], son Florentius, brother Joseph Cox. John mentions his "other children" in the will, but not by name.

The child from this marriage was:

+ 30 M i. Florentius Cox.<sup>58</sup>

Jane next married Joseph Milbourne 16 Feb 1683 in Bermuda.<sup>4,59</sup> Joseph died in 1715.<sup>60</sup>

Marriage Notes: Marriage date is old calendar, so year would be 1683.

In 1706, in the papers relating to the administration of Jane's mother, Ruth Seymour, Jane is referred to as Jane Milbourne.

Noted events in his life were:

• Will: 20 Aug 1692, Bermuda.<sup>61,62</sup> Probated Feb 23 1715. Mentioned in the will: wife, Jane (spelled Jean), and sons William and Jacob; son-in-law [stepson] Florentius Cox.

Children from this marriage were:

31 M i. William Milbourne<sup>63</sup> was christened 31 Jan 1684 in Bermuda.<sup>63</sup>

32 M ii. Jacob Milbourne<sup>64</sup> was christened 11 Aug 1687 in Bermuda.<sup>64</sup>

Jane next married Daniel Smith, son of Thomas Smith, \_\_\_\_\_.<sup>4</sup> Daniel died in 1709.<sup>65</sup>

General Notes: Daniel Smith, mariner, Devonshire

In his will are listed children John, Thomas, Daniel, Florentius, Jeremiah, Seth and Jane; brothers in law Florentius Cox and William Milbourne - these two were his stepsons, from his wife Jane's previous marriages. I do not know which of the children above were his and Jane's children as he might have been married before. In Tyler's Quarterly Magazine, vol. 26, #1, July 1944, where they reprinted Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, it says that Jane had two sons by John Cox: Florentius and John. So son John might be John Cox and not John Smith. A John Cox was a witness to Daniel Smith's will.

Noted events in his life were:

• Will: 28 Oct 1709, Bermuda.<sup>65</sup> Probate 23 January 1709. Wife Jane; children: John, Thomas, Daniel, Florentius, Jeremiah, Seth, Jane; bros.-in-law: Florentius Cox [he was a stepson], William Milbourne [also prob. a stepson]

The child from this marriage was:

33 M i. John Smith.<sup>66</sup>

**17.** Jehoaddan Seymour<sup>17,41,42</sup> (Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1650 and died after Feb 1740.<sup>43</sup>

Jehoaddan married **Henry Tucker**,<sup>41</sup> son of **George Tucker IV**<sup>41</sup> and **Lady Frances St. George**,<sup>41</sup> about 1674 in Bermuda.<sup>4,41</sup> Henry was born in Sep 1652 in Bermuda,<sup>41,67</sup> was christened 11 Sep 1652 in Bermuda,<sup>68</sup> and died in 1716<sup>41</sup> at age 64.

General Notes: The Henry who married Jehoidden Seymour is sometimes listed as the descendent of Henry Tucker and Sarah Turner, But the Henry who married Jehoidden has a codicil in his will that mentions the three hundred pounds left to him by his brother John. His brother John (1655-1715) died in England. In his will he also names his other brother St. George. This will was proved in the Prerogative Court of Canterbury, London, 1715, page 166 and following. The Henry Tucker who was the son of Henry Tucker and Sarah Turner also had a brother named John. This John did not mention a brother Henry in his will nor leave any brother 300 hundred pounds.

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: St. Anne's Church, Southampton, Bermuda, 11 Sep 1652, Bermuda.<sup>41,68</sup> St. Anne's Church, Southampton. The source says he was born Sept 14, 1652 and christened Sept 11 1652, obviously not possible
- Residence: Warwick Parish, Bermuda. 42
- Will: 4 Oct 1714, Bermuda. 69,70 Probate 29 Feb 1715/16. Mentioned in will and codicil: wife Jehoaddan;

Noted events in his life were:

children: Jemima, Florentius, Daniel, George, Elizabeth Darrel, wife of John, Jehoaddan Davis, dau Witter - this is his daughter Frances who married Matthew Witter; brother John; grand children: George, Henry and Robert Robinson

• Will: Codicil, 7 Nov 1715, Bermuda.<sup>41</sup>

Children from this marriage were:

- 34 M i. Florentius Tucker.<sup>41,42</sup>
- + 35 F ii. Jehoadan Tucker.<sup>41,42</sup>
- + 36 F iii. Elizabeth Tucker.<sup>41,42,71</sup>
- + 37 F iv. Frances Tucker.<sup>41,73</sup>
- + 38 F v. Jemima Tucker.<sup>41,42</sup>
- + 39 M vi. **Capt. George Tucker V**<sup>41,42</sup> was born in  $1675^{41}$  and died in  $1740^{41}$  at age 65.
- + 40 M vii. **Daniel Tucker**<sup>41,42,74</sup> was born 2 Mar 1683<sup>41,75</sup> and died in 1738<sup>41</sup> at age 55.

## Fourth Generation (Great-Grandchildren)

**18.** William Seymour (William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) died in 1765.<sup>47,48</sup>

General Notes: Julia Mercer has a note in her Seymour files in the Bermuda Archives: *Testator buried July 31, 1764.*<sup>76</sup>

- Noted events in his life were:
- Will: 26 Jul 1763, Bermuda.<sup>47,48</sup> Will proved 19 Feb 1765. Mentioned in will: wife Ruth; children: Florentius, William, Daniel, James, John, Ruth Savage and Martha Eshoult (or Evhoult).

William married Ruth.47,48

Children from this marriage were:

- + 41 M i. Florentius Seymour.<sup>47,48</sup>
- + 42 M ii. William Seymour<sup>47,48</sup> died in 1789.<sup>77</sup>
- + 43 M iii. Daniel Seymour.47,48
- + 44 M iv. James Seymour.<sup>47,48,78</sup>
  - 45 M v. John Seymour.<sup>47,48</sup>

General Notes: In Julia Mercer's Notes on the Seymour family at the Bermuda Archives, she has Bethia as John's wife on p.125, with children Anne, 1750, Mary, 1752, and Jonothan, 1754. On p.122 she lists Sarah Paynter as his wife, 20 Dec 1764. On p.121 She notes John & Bethia Seymour who had a dau Mary buried 16 June 1753 and that Bethia was a widow when she was buried 14 Dec 1774. There are several John Seymours and perhaps Bethia or Sarah was married to a different John.

- + 46 F vi. Ruth Seymour.<sup>47,48</sup>
- + 47 F vii. Martha Seymour<sup>47,48</sup> died before Jul 1763.<sup>47</sup>
- 19. James Seymour (William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) died in 1732.<sup>49,50</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

• Will: 1 Aug 1726, Bermuda.<sup>49,79</sup> Will proved 13 June 1732. Mentioned in will: wife Elizabeth; sons William, eldest, James, Edward, John; executors, sons William and James, but admin. of estate went to his widow Elizabeth as son William was deceased in 1732 and son James was abroad.

James married Elizabeth.49

Children from this marriage were:

- 48 M i. William Seymour died before Jun 1732.<sup>50,80</sup>
- 49 M ii. James Seymour.<sup>49,50</sup>
- + 50 M iii. Edward Seymour.<sup>49,50</sup>
  - 51 M iv. John Seymour.<sup>49,50</sup>

## 21. Daniel Seymour<sup>29,45</sup> (William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

General Notes: Capt. Daniel Seymour is said to be the father of Susannah Seymour who married Robert Brent of Virginia in 1702. There is no definitive evidence or source for this relationship but that is my assumption. *The Virginia Magazine of History and Biography* (Vol. 20) states that "On May 8, 1702 Robert Brent was married to Susannah, daughter of Captain Daniel Seymour, son of the Governor of that island. William Seymour, great grandfather of Captain Daniel Seymour, was the first of the family to emigrate to Bermuda in 1617."

"Robert the third son [of George Brent, Esq. of Woodstock in Virginia] went to Bermuda in 1701, and married the 8th May, 1702. Susannah, daughter of Captain Daniel Seymour, eldest son of Florentius Seymour, Governor of that island, whom he brought into Virginia with him, and by whom he had many children." *The Virginia Magazine of History and Biography*, vol. 12. p.442-443.

William Seymour, the emigrant above, was probably the son of the emigrant. This William had two sons, Florentius and William. Florentius was the governor two different times. William Jr. was not. Florentius had one son and three daughters and the son was William. This William had many children and one of them was a son, Daniel. It was this Daniel, great great grandson of William the emigrant, who was supposedly the

father of Susannah. Julia E. Mercer, in her notes on Bermuda families (on Microfilm Reel 603 in the Bermuda Archives, p.108?), has a tree showing the children of William Seymour and Rachel Paynter, his wife: William, Daniel, John, Elizabeth and Martha and Ruth. On page 110 she has notes on William's will which mentions his wife Rachel, nee Paynter, and sons William Daniel, John, James? and Joseph?; daughters Elizabeth, Martha, Ruth Burrows and Rhoda Archer. The will does name James and John despite her question marks. So William, son of Florentius, had a son named Daniel.

On p.112 she notes that Daniel Seymour, 2d son of William, qualified as an Attorney at Law at the Assizes 1724 and that he settled in New York. This is perhaps why there is no will for him in Bermuda - he may not have returned to Bermuda.

So, despite no factual evidence that Daniel was Susannah's father, the family history that appears in *The Virginia Magazine of History and Biography* was written by W.B. Chilton - William Brent Chilton, grandson of Col. William Brent and a descendant of George Brent, Susannah's son, who gathered information on the family history which was then carried on by others. W.B. Chilton had access to the family history started by Susannah's son which makes a good case for the information about Daniel being Susannah's father and the date of Susannah's marriage to Robert Brent being trustworthy.

Noted events in his life were:

• Misc: 1663, Bermuda.<sup>81</sup> Dan Seymour witness to estate of Josiah Forster

- Misc: Signs petition, 1681, Bermuda.<sup>82</sup>
- Occupation: 11 Nov 1686, Bermuda.<sup>83,84</sup> Commander of Paget Fort, St. George's. Also, in 1702.

Daniel married someone.

#### His child was:

+ <u>52</u> F i. Susannah Seymour<sup>85</sup> was born in Bermuda<sup>86</sup> and died in 1778 in Stafford County, Virginia.<sup>87</sup>

#### 23. Martha Seymour (William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Martha married Gabriel Sherwood.88

The child from this marriage was:

53 M i. Seymour Sherwood.<sup>88</sup>

25. Ruth Seymour (William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Ruth married Burrows.89

The child from this marriage was: 54 M i. **Florentius Burrows**.<sup>88</sup>

26. Rhoda Seymour (William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Rhoda married William Place about 18 Jun 1696 in Bermuda.<sup>88,90,91</sup> William died in 1699.<sup>92</sup>

The child from this marriage was:

55 M i. William Place.<sup>93</sup>

Rhoda next married Edward Archer.94

General Notes: Edward Archer, of Pembroke.

Noted events in his life were:

- Will: 1 Feb 1717, Bermuda. <sup>95</sup> Probate, 3 June 1718. Mentioned in will: wife, Rhoda, brother John Archer of Rhode Island, sisters Mercy Gibbs and Hannah Manchester, all of Rhode Island, son-in-law (stepson) William Place, dau-in-law Bethia Leaycraft (wife of Jeremiah), and cousin Edward Davis.
- **30.** Florentius Cox<sup>58</sup> (Jane Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

General Notes: Of Devonshire

Noted events in his life were:

 Will: Jan 1730, Bermuda.<sup>96</sup> Will proved 1 Feb 1736. Mentioned in will: wife Hannah, children: Florentius, Thomas, John, Jane, Ann, Sarah, Martha Mashado and her child John, and Hannah Nusum, wife of Thomas and her children Florentius and Thomas.

Florentius married Hannah.<sup>96</sup>

Children from this marriage were:

- 56 M i. Florentius Cox.<sup>96</sup>
- 57 M ii. Thomas Cox.<sup>96</sup>
- 58 M iii. John Cox.<sup>96</sup>
- 59 F iv. Jane Cox.<sup>96</sup>
- 60 F v. **Ann Cox**.<sup>96</sup>
- 61 F vi. Sarah Cox.<sup>96</sup>
- 62 F vii. Martha Cox.<sup>96</sup>
- 63 F viii. Hannah Cox.<sup>96</sup>

**35.** Jehoadan Tucker<sup>41,42</sup> (Jehoaddan Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Jehoadan married **Davis**.<sup>41,42</sup>

The child from this marriage was:

64 F i. Mary Davis.<sup>97</sup>

Jehoadan next married William Martindale.<sup>41</sup> William died in 1758.<sup>98</sup>

General Notes: Of St. George

Noted events in his life were:

- Will: 18 Dec 1752, Bermuda.<sup>98</sup> Probate: 13 Jun 1758. Mentioned in will: wife Jehoaddan; son William (Barbados)
- **36.** Elizabeth Tucker<sup>41,42,71</sup> (Jehoaddan Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Elizabeth married John Darrell.<sup>41,42,99</sup> John died in 1756.<sup>100</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

Probate: 15 Dec 1756, Bermuda.<sup>101</sup> Administration of estate given to wife Elizabeth. Settlement included an inventory.

The child from this marriage was: 65 M i. **Daniel Darrell**.<sup>41,71</sup>

**37.** Frances Tucker<sup>41,73</sup> (Jehoaddan Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

General Notes: The codicil of Henry Tucker (Frances' father) mentioned grandchildren George, Robert and Henry Robinson. Frances may have been married first to George Robinson. It has not been determined how the Robinson children are related to their grandfather Henry Tucker. (see page 489 of Early Bermuda Wills)

Frances married Matthew Witter.<sup>41,102</sup> Matthew died in 1728.<sup>103</sup>

General Notes: Mariner, of Pembroke

Noted events in his life were: • Probate: 8 Jun 1728, Bermuda.<sup>103</sup> Administration of estate given to his widow Frances.

**38.** Jemima Tucker<sup>41,42</sup> (Jehoaddan Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Jemima married Edward Parker.41,104

The child from this marriage was:

66 M i. Edward Parker.<sup>41</sup>

**39.** Capt. George Tucker V<sup>41,42</sup> (Jehoaddan Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) was born in 1675<sup>41</sup> and died in 1740<sup>41</sup> at age 65.

Noted events in his life were:

- Public Office: Secretary and Provost Marshall General, Bermuda.<sup>105</sup>
- Will: 10 Feb 1740, Bermuda.<sup>105</sup> The will was written10 Feb 1739/40 and proved on 10 Feb 1740/41. Mentioned in will: wife Honora Tucker; sons George Tucker and Robert Burton Tucker; mother Jehoadan

Tucker; daus Jehoadan Burrows, Honora Tucker and Frances Tucker; Frances Tucker, widow of his late son Richard; dau Elizabeth, wife of his son in law John Tucker.

George married Honora.<sup>105</sup>

Children from this marriage were:

- 67 M i. George Tucker.<sup>105</sup>
- 68 M ii. Robert Burton Tucker.<sup>105</sup>
- + 69 F iii. Jehoaddan Tucker.<sup>105</sup>
  - 70 F iv. Honora Tucker.<sup>105</sup>
  - 71 F v. Frances Tucker.<sup>105</sup>
- + 72 M vi. Richard Tucker<sup>105</sup> died before Feb 1739.<sup>105</sup>
  - 73 F vii. Elizabeth Tucker.<sup>105</sup>

**40.** Daniel Tucker<sup>41,42,74</sup> (*Jehoaddan Seymour*<sup>3</sup>, *Ruth Paynter*<sup>2</sup>, *Stephen*<sup>1</sup>) was born 2 Mar 1683<sup>41,75</sup> and died in 1738<sup>41</sup> at age 55.

Noted events in his life were:

 Will: 3 May 1738, Bermuda.<sup>106</sup> Proved 2 Oct 1738. Mentioned in will: wife An (Ann); nephew Daniel Darell; sister Jemima Parker and her son Edward Parker; 4 nieces, daughters of brother George Tucker, Esq.: Elizabeth, wife of John Tucker, Esq, Jehoadan Burrows, Honour [sic] Tucker, & Frances Tucker; sisters Frances Witter and son Thomas, Elizabeth Darell, wife of John, and her son Darell, and Jehoaddan Martindale and her 2 daus Elizabeth and Dolly Martindale; Richard Tucker, son of Richard Tucker, deceased

Daniel married Ann.41

## Fifth Generation (Great Great-Grandchildren)

**41.** Florentius Seymour<sup>47,48</sup> (William Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Florentius married Jehoada.76

Children from this marriage were:

74 M i. **William Seymour**<sup>107</sup> was born in 1746 in Bermuda<sup>107</sup> and was christened 14 Aug 1746 in Bermuda.<sup>107</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: 14 Aug 1746, Bermuda.<sup>107</sup> Moore Register, Sandys Parish, parents Florentius & Jehoada
- 75 F ii. Jehoada Seymour<sup>107</sup> was born in 1749<sup>107</sup> and was christened 10 Sep 1749 in Bermuda.<sup>107</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

- Baptism: 10 Sep 1749, Bermuda.<sup>107</sup> Moore Register, Sandys Parish, parents Florentius & Jehoada
- 76 M iii. **Stephen Seymour**<sup>76,107</sup> was born in 1750 in Bermuda<sup>76,107</sup> and was christened 20 Dec 1750 in Bermuda.<sup>107</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: 20 Dec 1750, Bermuda.<sup>107</sup> Moore Register, Sandys Parish, parents Florentius & Jehoada
- 77 M iv. **Paynter Seymour**<sup>76,107</sup> was born in 1753,<sup>76,107</sup> was christened 29 Apr 1753 in Bermuda,<sup>107</sup> and was buried 19 Dec 1771 in Bermuda.

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: 29 Apr 1753, Bermuda.<sup>107</sup> Moore Register, Sandys Parish, parents Florentius & Jehoada
- 42. William Seymour<sup>47,48</sup> (William Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) died in 1789.<sup>77</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

• Will: 27 Mar 1759, Bermuda.<sup>108</sup> Probate 9 Sept 1789. Mentioned in will: wife Sarah; son Jeremiah; dau Sarah; son William; other children but names not given

William married Sarah.76,109

Children from this marriage were:

- 78 M i. Jeremiah Seymour<sup>110</sup> was christened 3 Nov 1745 in Bermuda.<sup>111</sup>
- 79 F ii. Sarah Seymour<sup>110</sup> was christened 17 Jan 1747 in Bermuda.<sup>111</sup>
- 80 M iii. William Seymour.
- 81 M iv. Isaac Seymour<sup>76</sup> was christened 24 Dec 1752 in Bermuda.<sup>76,111</sup>
- **43.** Daniel Seymour<sup>47,48</sup> (William Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Daniel married Rachel.76

**44.** James Seymour<sup>47,48,78</sup> (William Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Noted events in his life were:

Will: 26 Apr 1760, Bermuda.<sup>78,112</sup> Proved 5 June 1783. Mentioned in will: wife Elizabeth; eldest son Sinclair; younger children: Mary, Ruth, James, Burrows and Daniel.

James married Elizabeth.78,112

Children from this marriage were:

- 82 M i. Sinclair Seymour<sup>78,112</sup> was christened 8 Sep 1745 in Bermuda.<sup>113</sup>
- 83 F ii. Mary Seymour<sup>78,112</sup> was christened 1 Nov 1747 in Bermuda.<sup>113</sup>
- 84 F iii. **Ruth Seymour**<sup>76,112</sup> was born in 1750 in Bermuda<sup>76,113</sup> and was christened 29 Jul 1750 in Bermuda.<sup>113</sup>
- 85 M iv. James Seymour<sup>76,112</sup> was born in 1752.<sup>76</sup>
- 86 M v. Burrows Seymour.<sup>78,112</sup>

87 M vi. Daniel Seymour.<sup>78,112</sup>
46. Ruth Seymour<sup>47,48</sup> (William Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Ruth married Ephraim Savage<sup>47</sup> 11 Jan 1752 in Bermuda.<sup>47,114</sup>

Children from this marriage were:

i. John Savage<sup>115</sup> was born in 1757 in Bermuda<sup>116</sup> and was christened 21 Aug 1757 in Bermuda.<sup>115</sup> 88 M

Noted events in his life were:

• Baptism: 21 Aug 1757, Bermuda. <sup>115</sup> Sandys Parish, Moore's Register. Parents: Ephraim & Ruth

ii. Thomas Savage<sup>115</sup> was born in 1761 in Bermuda<sup>116</sup> and was christened 28 Jun 1761 in 89 M Bermuda.11

Noted events in his life were:

Baptism: 28 Jun 1761, Bermuda.<sup>115</sup> Moore Register, Sandys Parish, parents: Ephraim & Ruth

iii. Ruth Savage<sup>115</sup> was born in 1763 in Bermuda<sup>115</sup> and was christened 13 Nov 1763 in Bermuda.<sup>115</sup> 90 F

Noted events in her life were:

Baptism: 13 Nov 1763, Bermuda.<sup>115</sup> Moore Register, Sandys Parish, parents: Ephraim & Ruth

47. Martha Seymour<sup>47,48</sup> (William Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) died before Jul 1763.<sup>47</sup>

Martha married Eshoult.47

General Notes: Name could be Evhoult, per Hallett, in Early Bermuda Wills 47

50. Edward Seymour<sup>49,50</sup> (James Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Edward married Mary Burgess.<sup>117</sup>

52. Susannah Seymour<sup>85</sup> (Daniel Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) was born in Bermuda<sup>86</sup> and died in 1778 in Stafford County, Virginia.87

General Notes: Chester Horton Brent names Susannah's father, Capt. Daniel Seymour, commander of Paget Fort, as the eldest son of Capt. Florentius Seymour, but he was his grandson. His father was William Sevmour, d.1717, and his mother was Rachel Paynter.

Susannah is said to have died in 1778 but that may have been the date of death of her son George. If Susannah was married in 1702, she would have been guite old by 1778.

Susannah married **Robert Brent**,<sup>118</sup> son of **Capt. George Brent**<sup>119</sup> and **Elizabeth Green**,<sup>120</sup> 8 May 1702 in Bermuda.<sup>84,86</sup> Robert was born about 1670 in Stafford County, Virginia <sup>121,122</sup> and died before 14 Feb 1721 in Stafford County, Virginia.<sup>123,124</sup>

Marriage Notes: Robert Brent went to Bermuda in 1701 to settle the estate of his mother's half-brother, William Green. It was there he met Susannah Seymour and they married in 1702.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Marriage Fact: Another source gives date as July 8, 1702.

General Notes: In will of William Green of Pagets Tribe, Bermuda, he is listed as the 3d son of Elizabeth and George Brent. Elizabeth was the half sister of William Green.

"The youngest son of George and Elizabeth (Green) Brent, Robert Brent, of 'Woodstock,' Stafford County, Va., who was living in 1715, married, July 8, 1702. Susannah, the daughter of Captain Daniel Seymour, of Bermuda. 'It was in regard to the interest devised to himself, brothers and sisters by his mother's half-brother, William Green, of Bermuda (which has been previously mentioned), that Robert Brent, of 'Woodstock,' receiving a power of attorney from Nicholas, his brother, dated October 22, 1701, visited Bermuda, and while there married Susannah Seymour.

Ancestral Records and Portraits Vol. 2. Colonial Dames of America, New York, Grafton Press, 1910, pp.530-531.

There is no source given for the marriage date.

Noted events in his life were:

- Residence: "Woodstock", Stafford County, Virginia. <sup>125</sup>
- · Misc: Robert Brent received from King James II the grant of "all wrecks in and upon any of the rocks, shelves, seas or banks near the coast of America between Bermuda, Porto Rico or between Catagena and

the Havana", 28 Feb 1688.<sup>126</sup>

- Misc: "Robert Brent of 'Woodstock' receiving a power of atty. from Nicolas, his brother dated October 22, 1701, visited Bermuda and while there married Susannah Seymour", 22 Oct 1701.<sup>84</sup>
- Property: Inherited, at the death of his brother Nicholas, Woodstock and other lands, 1711. 85
- Will: Will of Robert Brent of Woodstock, 1719, Stafford County, Virginia. 127,128

Children from this marriage were:

- + <u>91</u> M i. **George Brent**<sup>129</sup> was born about 1703 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>130</sup> and died about 1778<sup>130</sup> about age 75.
- + 92 M ii. **Robert Brent**<sup>87</sup> was born in 1704 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>131</sup> and died 4 Feb 1750 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>131</sup> at age 46.
- + 93 M iii. **Benjamin Brent**<sup>87,132</sup> was born about 1707 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>132</sup> and died about 1747 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>132</sup> about age 40.
- + 94 M iv. **Henry Brent**<sup>132</sup> was born about 1709 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>132</sup> and died in 1769 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>132</sup> about age 60.
- + 95 F v. Elizabeth Brent<sup>87,133</sup> was born about 1710 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>133</sup> and died in 1773 in Fairfax County, Virginia<sup>133</sup> about age 63.
  - 96 F vi. Jane Brent.<sup>87</sup>
  - 97 F vii. Martha Brent.<sup>87,119</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

- Marriage Status: Deid unmarried.<sup>134</sup>
- 98 F viii. Susannah Brent<sup>87</sup> was born about 1719 in Stafford County, Virginia.<sup>135</sup>

General Notes: In his will, Robert Brent, , notes that his wife is with child and specifies the inheritance depending on whether the child is male or female. This would have been Susannah, born sometime after May 1719 when Robert wrote his will.

**69.** Jehoaddan Tucker<sup>105</sup> (Capt. George Tucker V<sup>4</sup>, Jehoaddan Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>).

Jehoaddan married Burrows.<sup>105</sup>

General Notes: In her Genealogical Notes on the Burrows at the Bermuda Archives, Julia Mercer has a family tree showing a Florentius Burrows as the son of Florentius Burrows and Ruth Seymour, dau. of William. Florentius (married to Ruth) was the son of Jeremiah Burrows Jr. (son of Jeremiah Burrows Sr., mentioned in Lefroy, vol. 2, p.475) who was married to Elizabeth Seymour, dau of Florentius Seymour and Ruth Paynter.

In the same Notes Julia records a deed (in Bonds, No. 10, pt. 1, p.44) whereby Florentius Burrows of Sandys and Ruth his wife gift a piece of property to their son Florentius Burrows Jr. on 24 Mar 1731, proved ...27th 1744. Julia has a note about this: *Florentius Burrows, donor above, was son of Jehoidden dau of George Tucker who mar. ...Burrows & George Tucker was grandson of Florentius Seymour.* Obviously there is some confusion about the parentage of Florentius Burrows who is married to Ruth

**72.** Richard Tucker<sup>105</sup> (Capt. George Tucker V<sup>4</sup>, Jehoaddan Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) died before Feb 1739.<sup>105</sup>

Richard married Frances.<sup>105</sup>

## Sixth Generation (3rd Great-Grandchildren)

**91.** George Brent<sup>129</sup> (Susannah Seymour<sup>5</sup>, Daniel Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1703 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>130</sup> and died about 1778<sup>130</sup> about age 75.

General Notes: Named after grandfather George Brent (Virginia Magazine of History and Biography, Vol. 12, p.443)

This is the George Brent who compiled the notes and data on the Brent family about 1740 which was published by George Fitzhugh in De Bow's Review, July 1859. George's work was continued by Daniel Brent, 1770-1841, son of Robert Brent and Ann Carroll, and his nephew John Carroll Brent, 1814-1876, son of William Brent and Catherine Walker Johnson, and brother of Thomas William Brent of Washington D.C. and Pensacola, FL.

Noted events in his life were:

 Will: "His will was recorded in WB W-N, p.367, 1767-1783 (OGI), but the book has been removed from Stafford Courthouse." OGI = Old Record Index, for Stafford Co. VA.<sup>130</sup>

George married **Catherine Trimingham**,<sup>136</sup> daughter of **Col. John Trimingham**<sup>137,138</sup> and **Jane**,<sup>139</sup> about 1730 in Bermuda.<sup>85</sup> Catherine was born in 1708 in Bermuda<sup>130,140</sup> and died 21 Jan 1751 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>141,142,143</sup> at age 43.

General Notes: Mentioned in her father's will as his daughter, Catherine Brent.

The order of births of the children of Robert Brent and Catherine Trimingham are different in three different sources: W.B. Chilton, in the Virginia Magazine of History and Biography; Chester Horton Brent, in his book the Descendants of Coll. Giles Brent, Capt. George Brent and Robert Brent, Gent., 1946; and The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, by David M. French, 1981. In one source Robert is the second child and in the other two sources he is the fourth child.

Children from this marriage were:

99 F i. Sarah Brent<sup>144</sup> was born in 1733 in Bermuda<sup>145,146</sup> and died in 1806<sup>144</sup> at age 73.

Noted events in her life were:

• Marriage Status: 2d wife of George Mason.

Sarah married **George Mason IV**<sup>144</sup> 11 Apr 1780.<sup>144,147</sup> George was born 11 Dec 1725 in Fairfax County, Virginia,<sup>144,148</sup> died 7 Oct 1792 in Fairfax County, Virginia<sup>144,149</sup> at age 66, and was buried in Fairfax County, Virginia.

Noted events in his life were:

- Author: Bill of Rights.
- Residence: Gunston Hall.<sup>144</sup>
- Cemetery: Mason Family Cemetery, Fairfax County, Virginia.
- 100 F ii. **Catherine Brent**<sup>144</sup> was born about 1736<sup>150</sup> and died in 1819 in "Rose Hall", Glasgow, Scotland<sup>151,152</sup> about age 83.

Catherine married **James Douglas**<sup>144</sup> 1 Oct 1754 in Stafford County, Virginia.<sup>153,154</sup> James died in 1766 in Prince William County, Virginia.<sup>150</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

• Residence: Dumphries, Prince William Co., Virginia. 144

101 F iii. Susannah Brent.<sup>131</sup>

Susannah married John Sutherland M.D.<sup>155,156</sup> 15 Sep 1756 in Stafford County, Virginia.<sup>157,158</sup> John died in 1765.<sup>131</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

Residence: Fredericksburg, Virginia.<sup>155</sup>

**102** M iv. Robert Brent<sup>119,155</sup> died in 1780.<sup>155</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

- Education: College of St. Omer, France.<sup>155</sup>
- Education: Bohemia.<sup>155</sup> Jesuit College in Maryland

 Residence: Woodstock, Stafford County, Virginia.<sup>155</sup> Family home of the George Brent, and then Robert Brent families

Robert married **Ann Carroll**,<sup>159</sup> daughter of **Daniel Carroll** and **Eleanor Darnall**, about 1755. Ann was born 13 Jul 1733 in Upper Marlboro, Prince George's, Maryland,<sup>160</sup> died 20 Nov 1804<sup>159</sup> at age 71, and was buried in 1804 in Forest Glen, Montgomery, Maryland.<sup>159,161</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: St. John the Evangelist, 1804, Forest Glen, Montgomery, Maryland.<sup>161</sup> Sacred To the Memory of Mrs Ann Brent relict of Robert Brent Esq of Stafford Co. Va. Daughter of Daniel Carroll Esq. She was born on the 13th July A. D. 1733 Departed this life Nov. 1804 In the 72nd year of her age This stone is placed over her grave by her surviving children, In testimony of their ardent and devout attachment which they cherished for so good and exemplary a mother, as a tribute of their profound respect to the virtue and piety which adorned her life and character. Sec B1, Row-2 #2
- 103 F v. **Jane Brent**<sup>162,163</sup> was born 10 Apr 1738 in Stafford County, Virginia <sup>164,165,166</sup> and died in 1817<sup>167,168</sup> at age 79.

Jane married **Richard Graham**<sup>162</sup> 10 Feb 1757 in Stafford County, Virginia.<sup>169,170,171</sup> Richard was born circa 1736<sup>172</sup> and died 27 Apr 1796 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania <sup>172</sup> about age 60.

General Notes: According to one researcher, Richard Graham was a Scottish merchant of Dumfries, VA, and a Justice of Prince William Co. and also Sheriff.

Posting to Ancestry Message Board by Jeanne Miller Bond, 20 Dec 1998.

Name also spelled Grahame

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Justice and Sheriff of Prince William County, Virginia. <sup>162</sup>
- Residence: Dumphries, Prince William, Virginia.<sup>162</sup>
- Appointed: Sheriff, Prince William Co., VA, 1784.
- Will: Prince William County, VA, 15 Jun 1791. 168
- Will/Probate: Prince William County, VA, 6 Sep 1796. <sup>168</sup>
- Cemetery: Christ Church Burial Ground, 27 Apr 1796, Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. <sup>172</sup> "In Memory of, Richd Graham, of Dumfries, Virginia, who died, 27 April 1796, aged 60 years."
- 104 M vi. John Brent.<sup>173</sup>

General Notes: Died young.

105 F vii. Elizabeth Brent<sup>173</sup> died in 1783.<sup>173</sup>

General Notes: Died unmarried, 1783.

106 M viii. **George Brent**<sup>173</sup> was born 23 Oct 1740 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>174,175</sup> and died before 1778.<sup>176</sup> General Notes: Died before his father.

**92.** Robert Brent<sup>87</sup> (Susannah Seymour<sup>5</sup>, Daniel Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) was born in 1704 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>131</sup> and died 4 Feb 1750 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>131</sup> at age 46.

Noted events in his life were:

- Will: 3 Feb 1750, Charles County, Maryland. <sup>177</sup>
- Probate: 27 Apr 1751, Charles County, Maryland.<sup>177</sup>
- Birth Fact: 1704.<sup>119</sup> Born at the family home, Woodstock, in Stafford County
- Death Fact:<sup>119</sup> Died at Brentfield, his family home

Robert married **Mary Wharton**,<sup>131</sup> daughter of **Henry Wharton**<sup>178</sup> and **Jane Doyne**,<sup>131</sup> 6 May 1729 in Charles County, Maryland.<sup>131,178,179</sup> Mary died in 1773.<sup>180</sup>

Noted events in their marriage were:

Church: Durham Church, Trinity Parish,, 1729, Charles County, Maryland.<sup>131</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

Will: 8 Jan 1773, Charles County, Maryland. <sup>181</sup>

• Will/Probate: 1 Feb 1773, Charles County, Maryland. 181

Children from this marriage were:

107 F i. **Mary Brent**<sup>131,182</sup> was born 1 Sep 1731 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>131,179</sup> and died in 1784<sup>183</sup> at age 53.

General Notes: Mary became a Carmelite nun and lived in Antwerp. According to David M. French, with the approval of Bishop John Carroll, brother of Ann Carroll, wife of Robert Brent, Mary Brent's cousin, Mary played a part in bringing the Carmelite nuns to America. David M. French, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.84.

Noted events in her life were:

- Religious Vocation: 1778, Antwerp, Antwerp, Belgium.<sup>184</sup> Elected Prioress of the English Carmelite Convent at Antwerp
- 108 M ii. **Robert Brent**<sup>185</sup> was born 6 May 1734 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>179,186</sup> and died 6 Jan 1790 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>187</sup> at age 55.

Noted events in his life were:

- Will: Will written, 17 Jan 1789. 185,188
- Will/Probate: Will probated, 8 Feb 1790. <sup>185,188</sup>

Robert married Anna Maria Parnham.<sup>185</sup>

109 F iii. Jean Brent<sup>189,190</sup> was born 2 Jan 1736 in Charles County, Maryland.<sup>132,179</sup>

## Jean married Henry Digges.<sup>132</sup>

- 110 M iv. **George Brent**<sup>132</sup> was born 3 May 1737 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>132,179</sup> and died 16 Dec 1745 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>132,191</sup> at age 8.
- 111 F v. Susanna Brent<sup>132</sup> was born 2 Jan 1739 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>132,179</sup> and died 4 Mar 1739 in Charles County, Maryland.<sup>132,179</sup>
- 112 F vi. Elizabeth Brent<sup>132</sup> was born 4 Mar 1740 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>132,192</sup> and died 17 Oct 1740 in Charles County, Maryland.<sup>132,179</sup>
- 113 M vii. **Nicholas Brent**<sup>132</sup> was born 1 Nov 1741 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>132,179</sup> and died 4 Aug 1744 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>193,194</sup> at age 2.
- 114 M viii. **Francis Brent**<sup>132</sup> was born 7 Jul 1745 in Charles County, Maryland<sup>132,179</sup> and died 17 Dec 1745 in Charles County, Maryland.<sup>132,179</sup>

**93.** Benjamin Brent<sup>87,132</sup> (Susannah Seymour<sup>5</sup>, Daniel Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1707 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>132</sup> and died about 1747 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>132</sup> about age 40.

Noted events in his life were:

Residence: Overwhaton Parish, Stafford County and Prince William County, Virginia. <sup>178</sup>

Benjamin married Mary.<sup>178,195</sup>

Children from this marriage were:

- 115 F i. Susannah Brent<sup>132,178</sup> was born 29 Nov 1739.<sup>132,178</sup>
- 116 F ii. Mary Brent<sup>132,178</sup> was born 13 Mar 1744.<sup>132,178</sup>

**94.** Henry Brent<sup>132</sup> (Susannah Seymour<sup>5</sup>, Daniel Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1709 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>132</sup> and died in 1769 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>132</sup> about age 60.

- Noted events in his life were:
- Will: Will written, 3 Feb 1769. 132,181
- Will/Probate: Will probated, 22 May 1769. 132,181

Henry married Mary.<sup>196</sup>

Children from this marriage were:

- 117 M i. Chandler Brent.<sup>133</sup>
- 118 F ii. Jean Brent.<sup>133</sup>
- 119 F iii. Mary Brent.<sup>133</sup>
- 120 F iv. Ann Brent.<sup>133</sup>

**95.** Elizabeth Brent<sup>87,133</sup> (Susannah Seymour<sup>5</sup>, Daniel Seymour<sup>4</sup>, William Seymour<sup>3</sup>, Ruth Paynter<sup>2</sup>, Stephen<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1710 in Stafford County, Virginia<sup>133</sup> and died in 1773 in Fairfax County, Virginia<sup>133</sup> about age 63.

Noted events in her life were:

- Will: Last codicil to her will was written. Will was written 26 Nov 1772., 27 Mar 1773. 197
- Will/Probate: Will probated, 17 May 1773. <sup>133</sup>

Elizabeth married **William Clifton**,<sup>133</sup> son of **Cuthbert Clifton**<sup>133</sup> and **Dorothy Winckler**,<sup>133</sup> about 1730.<sup>133</sup> William died before Oct 1771.<sup>198</sup>

The child from this marriage was:

121 F i. Anne Clifton<sup>199</sup> was born about 1735<sup>200</sup> and died about 1798<sup>201</sup> about age 63.

Anne married Col Thomas Slaughter.<sup>202</sup> Col died before 1798.<sup>202</sup>

1. The Adventurers of Bermuda, : A history of the island from its discovery until the dissolution of the Somers Island company in 1684, by Henry C. Wilkinson, 2d ed., London: Oxford University Press, 1933, p.400.

2. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Painter/Paynter notes, MF, p.3 or 1616.

3. Genealogical Notes from Bermuda, Tyler's Quarterly Magazine, extracts from Julia Mercer's notes, vol. 26, #3, Jan 1945, p.190.

4. Genealogical Notes from Bermuda, Tyler's Quarterly Magazine, extracts from Julia Mercer's notes, vol. 27, #1, July 1945, p.56.

5. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.434.

6. Hamilton, Alva, Ed, Bermuda Beacon, a Quarterly for People of Bermuda Ancestry, Santa Maria, California, 1983-1988, April 1988, p.19. Says will was written 1639, not 1659, and proved 25 \_\_\_\_ 1660.

7. Wills, inventories and administrations, 1640-1954, Bermuda, Microfilm of manuscripts in the Bermuda Archives, Hamilton, Will Book 1, p.69-71, FHL MF 8126647, item 4: vol. 1, 1640-1686.

8. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Painter/Paynter notes, MF, p.9 or 1659.

9. Website: Genealogy.com, abstract of will of Sir Paul Paynter, 1682, contributed by Tina Beller http://www.genealogy.com/forum/surnames/topics/paynter/223/.

10. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.434, mentioned as his daughter in his will.

11. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.434, mentioned as son in his father's will.

12. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, pg. 432, 509. On p.432 abstract notes that Paul is brother to Ruth, wife of Florentius Seymour.

13. The Publications of the Harleian Society, vol. 8, p.185: Le Neve's Pedigrees of the Knights, ed. by George W. Marshall, London, 1873.

14. Website: Flickr, www.flickr.com, Photo of memorial plaque: Sir Paul Paynter - late of Muswell Hill; by Moominpappa06, taken 28 Dec 2009.

15. Hamilton, Alva, Ed, Bermuda Beacon, a Quarterly for People of Bermuda Ancestry, Santa Maria, California, 1983-1988, Jan. 1984, p.10.

16. Hallett, A.C. Hollis, Early Bermuda Records, 1619-1826; a guide to the Parish and Clergy Registers with some Assessment Lists and Petitions (Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993), p.12.

17. Wills, inventories and administrations, 1640-1954, Bermuda, Microfilm of manuscripts in the Bermuda Archives, Hamilton, Will Book 3, pt. 2, 1701-1707, pp.164-167.

18. Wills, inventories and administrations, 1640-1954, Bermuda, Microfilm of manuscripts in the Bermuda Archives, Hamilton, Will Book 1, p.69-71, FHL MF 8126647, item 4: vol. 1, 1640-1686. Jane is named in will as wife.

19. Early Puritanism in the Southern and Island Colonies, by Babette M. Levy, www.americanantiquarian.org/proceedings/44525063.pdf, April 1960, p.174.

20. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Painter/Paynter files, MF, p.3 or 1616 - note giveing date of Patience's marriage to William Bullock, 1 Nov 1632.

21. Will: Sir Paul Paynter, 1682, of Hornsey, Middlesex, England. National Archives: Prerogative Court of Canterbury, Will register: Lloyd Quire Numbers 91-135. PROB 11/384/33, 6 July 1686.

22. Website: Genealogy.com, abstract of will ontributed by Tina eller http://www.genealogy.com/forum/surnames/topics/paynter/223/.

23. LeFroy, Maj.-General J. H. (comp.), Memorials of the Bermudas, London: Longmans, Green, 1877-79, Vol. I, II.

24. The Adventurers of Bermuda, : A history of the island from its discovery until the dissolution of the Somers Island company in 1684, by Henry C. Wilkinson, 2d ed., London: Oxford University Press, 1933, p.366.

25. Mercer, Julia E, Bermuda Settlers of the 17th Century, Genealogical Notes from Bermuda, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1982, pg. 176. loving uncle [of John Seymour] Florentius Seymour, executor of will of John Seymour.

26. Will of John Seymour, d. 1661, Will Book 12b, p.237, Bermuda, names uncle Florentius Seymour.

27. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, Mentioned as son (in law) in Stephen Paynter's will, p.434.

28. Ancestral Records and Portraits: a Compilation from the Archives of Chapter I, the Colonial Dames of America, Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., 1969. 2 vol, p.531: "In 1638, Captain William Seymour, Jr., was Councillor of State and Commander of Paget Fort, 1653. The last reference to him is May 3 and 4, 1653, as Councillor and Commander of Southampton Fort."

29. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Reel 603.

30. The Adventurers of Bermuda, : A history of the island from its discovery until the dissolution of the Somers Island company in 1684, by Henry C. Wilkinson, 2d ed., London: Oxford University Press, 1933, p.350.

31. LeFroy, Maj.-General J. H. (comp.), Memorials of the Bermudas, London: Longmans, Green, 1877-79, Vol. I, II, p.52.

32. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Seymour Notes, p.98 "Letter dated Nov 18 1654 appoints Captain Florentia Seymour to be captain of Southampton Fort in place of his father Captain William Seymour dead."

33. Bermuda Historical Quarterly, Vol. 27, #1, 1970, p.24.

34. Bermuda Atlas & Gazetteer, by G. Daniel Blagg, Dover, Delaware, Dover Litho Publishing, 1997, p.332.

35. LeFroy, Maj.-General J. H. (comp.), Memorials of the Bermudas, London: Longmans, Green, 1877-79, Vol. I, II, vol. 1, p.xxxvi.

36. LeFroy, Maj.-General J. H. (comp.), Memorials of the Bermudas, London: Longmans, Green, 1877-79, Vol. I, II, vol. 2, p.726.

37. Wills, inventories and administrations, 1640-1954, Bermuda, Microfilm of manuscripts in the Bermuda Archives, Hamilton, Will Book 3, pt. 2, 1701-1707, pp.164-167. This was the will of his mother, Ruth Paynter Seymour.

38. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Reel 603. Date is 14 Dec 1717 - but this is the date his will was written.

39. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.512: will dated 14 Dec 1717, probate was 8 July 1718.

40. Hamilton, Alva, Ed, Bermuda Beacon, a Quarterly for People of Bermuda Ancestry, Santa Maria, California, 1983-1988, April 1985, p.21. Name is written as Joan.

41. Smith, Brian T, Tucker Pedigree Charts, April 1984 (Tucker Family, Vertical Files, Bermuda Archives).

- 42. Will and Codicil of Henry Tucker, Will Book 5, pg 187, Bermuda;.
- 43. Bermuda Archives, Will of George Tucker, 10 Feb 1739/40, will book 8 p.203. Mentioned in his will, still alive.
- 44. Bermuda Archives, Book of commissions, vol. 1, 1693-1700, p.352, Reel 70.
- 45. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.512.

46. Wills, inventories and administrations, 1640-1954, Bermuda, Microfilm of manuscripts in the Bermuda Archives, Hamilton, book 6, pt. 1, pp. 8-9; FHL MF 8125853, 1718-1728.

47. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Seymour notes, p.122.

48. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.512, will of William Seymour of Sandys, 26 Jul 1763, will book 12b, p.222.

49. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Seymour notes, p.113.

50. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.509: Will of James Seymour, 1 Aug 1726, will book 6, pp. 320 & 290 & 324.

51. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.78: Will Book 3, pt. 2, 1701-1707, pp.164-167. Elizabeth is Elizabeth Burgess in this attestation.

52. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Burrows Notes, family tree diagram; note: Eliz Seymour, d. Capt. Florentius S.

53. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Burrows notes, family tree diagram.

54. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Burrows notes, family tree diagram and note on p.85: Burrows 1731.

55. Wills, inventories and administrations, 1640-1954, Bermuda, Microfilm of manuscripts in the Bermuda Archives, Hamilton, Will book 3, pt. 2, p.164 and following. Elizabeth is referred to as Elizabeth Burgess, widow and relict of Aaron Burgess, deceased, on 18 Dec 1706.

56. Hamilton, Alva, Ed, Bermuda Beacon, a Quarterly for People of Bermuda Ancestry, Santa Maria, California, 1983-1988, April 1985, p.21.

57. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.126, will of John Cox, 1677 (Hallett says 1678, but original shows 1677), will book 1, p.252.

58. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.126, will of John Cox, 1677 (Hallett says 1678, but original shows 1677), will book 1, p.252. Florentius is named as the oldest son.

59. Hallett, A.C. Hollis, Early Bermuda Records, 1619-1826; a guide to the Parish and Clergy Registers with some Assessment Lists and Petitions (Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993), p.46, Jane Cox and Joseph Millborne, year in register is 1682 - old calendar. Note says dau of Capt. Florentius Seymour.

60. Genealogical Notes from Bermuda, Tyler's Quarterly Magazine, extracts from Julia Mercer's notes, vol. 23, #4, Apr 1942, p.277.

61. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.379.

62. Bermuda Archives, Will of Joseph Milbourne, 20 Aug 1692, MF Reel 706, Will book 5, p.171-172.

63. Hallett, A.C. Hollis, Early Bermuda Records, 1619-1826; a guide to the Parish and Clergy Registers with some Assessment Lists and Petitions (Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993), p.44, 1683 in Devonshire Register which used old calendar. Parents: Joseph and Jane Millborne, p.2302, first son.

64. Hallett, A.C. Hollis, Early Bermuda Records, 1619-1826; a guide to the Parish and Clergy Registers with some Assessment Lists and Petitions (Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993), p.44, parents: Joseph and Jane Millborne, p.2303, second son.

65. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.523.

66. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.523: will of Daniel Smith, 28 Oct 1709, will book 4, p.55.

67. Otto, Olaf N, Olaf N. Otto Manuscript (Undated. Tucker Family vertical files, Bermuda Archives;).

68. Hallett, A.C. Hollis, Early Bermuda Records, 1619-1826; a guide to the Parish and Clergy Registers with some Assessment Lists and Petitions (Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993), p.15.

69. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.598: will of Henry Tucker, gentleman, Warwick, Will book 5, p.187.

70. Bermuda Archives, Reel 706: Will of Henry Tucker, wife Jehoaddan, 4 Oct 1714, Will book 5, p.187 etc.

71. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, pg. 142.

72. Hamilton, Alva, Ed, Bermuda Beacon, a Quarterly for People of Bermuda Ancestry, Santa Maria, California, 1983-1988, April 1984, p.21.

73. Will and Codicil of Henry Tucker, Will Book 5, pg 187, Bermuda;, mentioned as my daughter Witter.

74. Emmet, Thomas Addis M. D, An Account of The The Tucker Family of Bermuda from a History of the Emmet Family (New York: Bradstreet Press, 1898;), this source names him David.

75. Hallett, A.C. Hollis, Early Bermuda Records, 1619-1826; a guide to the Parish and Clergy Registers with some Assessment Lists and Petitions (Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993), pg. 15.

76. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Seymour notes, p.125.

77. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.512, will of William Seymour, 27 Mar 1759.

78. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Seymour notes, p.120 & 125.

79. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.509: Will of James Seymour, 1 Aug 1726, will book 6, pp. 320 & 290 & 324.

80. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Seymour notes, p.113. Julia adds a note about William: in 1732 he was Capt. of the "Charming Johanna."

81. Bermuda Beacon Jan 85 p.7: Excerpts from the 17th Century Wills of ...

82. LeFroy, Maj.-General J. H. (comp.), Memorials of the Bermudas, London: Longmans, Green, 1877-79, Vol. I, II, p.493.

83. LeFroy, Maj.-General J. H. (comp.), Memorials of the Bermudas, London: Longmans, Green, 1877-79, Vol. I, II, p.567.

84. Ancestral Records and Portraits: a Compilation from the Archives of Chapter I, the Colonial Dames of America, Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., 1969. 2 vol, p.531.

85. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.56.

86. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.90.

87. Virginia Magazine of History and Biography (Also known as Virginia Historical Magazine), Vol. 12 p.443.

88. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Seymour notes, p.110.

89. Wills, inventories and administrations, 1640-1954, Bermuda, Microfilm of manuscripts in the Bermuda Archives, Hamilton, book 6, pt. 1, pp. 8-9; FHL MF 8125853, 1718-1728 - Daughter Ruth is mentioned in the will with her married name: Ruth Burrows.

90. Genealogical Notes from Bermuda, Tyler's Quarterly Magazine, extracts from Julia Mercer's notes, Tyler's Quarterly Magazine, vol. 26, #3, Jan 1945, p.195-6 - but date given is 1869 which must be a typo. Should be 1696.

91. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.462: Affidavit by Rev. John Fowle that William Place married Rhoda Seymour, dau of William of Bda, about 18 June 1696.

92. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.462 - date of probate: 21 Aug 1699, died intestate.

93. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.462.

94. Wills, inventories and administrations, 1640-1954, Bermuda, Microfilm of manuscripts in the Bermuda Archives, Hamilton, book 6, pt. 1, pp. 8-9; FHL MF 8125853, 1718-1728 - This is the will of Rhoda's father, William. and she is mentioned in the will as Rhoda Archer.

95. Bermuda Archives, Will of Edward Archer, 1 Feb 1717, MF Reel 707, Will book 6, p.19.

96. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.125: will of Florentius Cox, Jan 1730, will book 7, p.51.

97. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, pg. 151.

98. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.369: will of William Martindale, 18 Dec 1752, will book 12b, p.83.

99. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, pg. 142, admin of estate of John Darrell, Will Book 8, pp.193-194.

100. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, pg. 142, admin of estate of John Darrell, Will book 8, pp.193-194.

101. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, pg. 142, admin of estate of John Darrell, Will book 8, pp.193-194.

102. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, pg. 489.

103. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.675, admin of estate of Matthew Witter, Will Book 6, p.155.

104. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, pg. 427.

105. Bermuda Archives, Will of George Tucker, 10 Feb 1739/40, will book 8 p.203.

106. Bermuda Archives, Will of Daniel Tucker, of Warwick, 13 May 1738, Will book 7, p.103, 107, FHL MF 1699975.

107. Hallett, A.C. Hollis, Early Bermuda Records, 1619-1826; a guide to the Parish and Clergy Registers with some Assessment Lists and Petitions (Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993), p.95, Moore Register, Sandys Parish, parents Florentius & Jehoada.

108. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.512, will of William Seymour, 27 Mar 1759, Will book 10, p.320 & Admin. 3, p.144.

109. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.512, will of William Seymour, 27 Mar 1759, Will book 10, p.320 & Admin. 3, p.144. Named in will as William's wife.

110. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.512, will of William Seymour, 27 Mar 1759, Will book 10, p.320 & Admin. 3, p.144. Named in father's will.

111. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Seymour notes, p.119.

112. Hallett, C.F.E. Hollis, Early Bermuda Wills, 1629-1835, Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993, p.509, will of James Seymour, 26 Apr 1760. Will book 10. p.42.

113. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Seymour notes, p.120.

114. Hallett, A.C. Hollis, Early Bermuda Records, 1619-1826; a guide to the Parish and Clergy Registers with some Assessment Lists and Petitions (Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993), p.121.

115. Hallett, A.C. Hollis, Early Bermuda Records, 1619-1826; a guide to the Parish and Clergy Registers with some Assessment Lists and Petitions (Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993), p.94, Moore Register, Sandys Parish, parents Ephraim & Ruth.

116. Hallett, A.C. Hollis, Early Bermuda Records, 1619-1826; a guide to the Parish and Clergy Registers with some Assessment Lists and Petitions (Bermuda, Juniperhill Press, 1993), p.94.

117. Julia Mercer's Genealogical Notes, Bermuda Archives microfilms of original notes, Seymour notes, p.113. Julia's note says "see will of Daniel Burgess 1725."

118. Ancestral Records and Portraits: a Compilation from the Archives of Chapter I, the Colonial Dames of America, Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., 1969. 2 vol, p.528. Information on his parents and his brothers and sisters also comes from the will of William Green, her half brother, except that Marianne is not mentioned in the will.

119. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946.

120. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.64.

121. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.90. This source gives his year of birth as ca.1670. Another source gives a date of 1681. He was the third son and the first son was supposedly born 1678, so 1681 might be correct.

122. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.52. David French gives Robert's birth year as 1681. Another sources gives 1670.

123. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.90-95. Will was written 16 May 1719 and was presented at court 14 Feb 1721-22, so his death had to occur prior to 14 Feb 1721-22.

124. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.52. David French gives the year of death as 1722.

125. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.90. In his will he is "Robert Brent of Woodstock."

126. Ancestral Records and Portraits: a Compilation from the Archives of Chapter I, the Colonial Dames of America, Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co., 1969. 2 vol, p.531. There seems to be some confusion over whether this Robert or his uncle received the grant.

127. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.90-95. Will was written 16 May 1719 and was presented at court 14 Feb 1721-22.

128. Will: Robert Brent, d.1719, "The Brent Family," compiled by W.B. Chilton, Virginia Historical Magazine, p. 444-447.

129. Virginia Magazine of History and Biography (Also known as Virginia Historical Magazine), Vol. 12, p.443.

130. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.101.

131. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.103.

132. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to

Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.104.

133. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.105.

134. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.54.

135. Chilton, W.B., compiler, Will of Robert Brent, d.1720/21 (Virgnia Magazine of History and Biography (Virginia Historical Magazine), vol. 18, No. 4 (October 1910);), p.444-447.

136. Will of John Trimingham of Paget, Mar. 25, 1735, Probate Registry, Will Book 7, p. 6, 32. Bermuda Archives, Reel 285, Will Book 7, p. 6, 32.

137. Will of Paul Trimingham of Paget, June 3, 1689, Bermuda, Will Book 3, pt.1, p.68, Mentioned in the will as his son John.

138. Will of Ann Trimingham, Bermuda, 1673, Bermuda, Will Book 1, p.244, Mentioned in her will as her grandchild.

139. Will of John Trimingham of Paget, Mar. 25, 1735, Probate Registry, Will Book 7, p. 6, 32. Bermuda Archives, Reel 285, Mentions his "dear and loving wife Jane Trimingham" in his will. Her maiden name is unknown.

140. Trimingham family tree report from Andrew Trimingham, 2010.

141. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.101. The author's source is OPR - Overwharton Parish Records, so her death was probably in Stafford Co., VA.

142. Wm. F. Boogher, Overwharton Parish Register, 1720-1760: Old Stafford County, Washington, D.C., Saxton Printing Co., 1899, p.18. "Brent, Catharine. Wife of George, died January 21, 1751."

143. Virginia Magazine of History and Biography (Also known as Virginia Historical Magazine), Vol. 19, No. 1 (Jan 1911), p.94.

144. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.58.

145. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.58. The source gives her birth date as ca.1730.

146. Gunston Hall Plantation website (Gunston Hall Plantation, Mason Neck, VA, c.1997 :http://www.gunstonhall.org;), Information on Sarah Brent Mason was found on the George Mason Descendants page. This site gives her birth date as 1733, born in Bermuda.

147. Website: NNDB: George Mason (http://www.nndb.com/people/318/000049171/. Accessed 25 May 2007;), Gives day month and year of marriage.

148. Gunston Hall Plantation website (Gunston Hall Plantation, Mason Neck, VA, c.1997 :http://www.gunstonhall.org;), birth information at http://www.gunstonhall.org/georgemason/timeline.html.

149. Gunston Hall Plantation website (Gunston Hall Plantation, Mason Neck, VA, c.1997 :http://www.gunstonhall.org;), Mason's death found under: Timeline.

150. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.119.

151. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.58. Date of death may be 1816.

152. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.119. Rose Hill was near Glasgow.

153. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.119. The marriage is recorded in the Overwharton Parish Register, so the marriage probably occurred in Stafford Co., VA.

154. Wm. F. Boogher, Overwharton Parish Register, 1720-1760: Old Stafford County, Washington, D.C., Saxton Printing Co., 1899, p.23. "Brent, Catharine. Married James Douglass, October 1, 1754."

155. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.59.

156. Wm. F. Boogher, Overwharton Parish Register, 1720-1760: Old Stafford County, Washington, D.C., Saxton Printing Co., 1899, p.25. Name given in this source is James Southland but on p.168 he is listed as Sutherland.

157. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.103. Marriage recorded in the Overwharton Parish Register, so probably

in Stafford Co., VA.

158. Wm. F. Boogher, Overwharton Parish Register, 1720-1760: Old Stafford County, Washington, D.C., Saxton Printing Co., 1899, p.168. "Sutherland, Dr. John. Married Susannah Brent, September 15, 1756."

159. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.117.

160. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.117. Source gives her place of birth as "Marlboro."

161. Ridgely, Helen W, Historic Graves of Maryland and the District of Columbia, New York: Grafton Press, 1908. Accessed Feb 2012 at www.archive.org, p.174.

162. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.60.

163. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.102. Name is Jean in this source.

164. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.60. David French gives year only.

165. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.120. Birth was recorded in the Overwharton Parish Register.

166. Wm. F. Boogher, Overwharton Parish Register, 1720-1760: Old Stafford County, Washington, D.C., Saxton Printing Co., 1899, p.7. "Brent, Jean. Daughter of George and Catharine, born April 10, 1738."

167. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.60. Source gives year only.

168. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.120.

169. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.60. "Graham, Richard. Married Jane Brent, February 10, 1757."

170. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.120. Marriage recorded in the Overwharton Parish Register, so marriage was probably in Stafford Co., VA.

171. Wm. F. Boogher, Overwharton Parish Register, 1720-1760: Old Stafford County, Washington, D.C., Saxton Printing Co., 1899, p.26.

172. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #8488652, created by Rich H.

173. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.61.

174. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.102. Birth recorded in the Overwharton Parish Register.

175. Wm. F. Boogher, Overwharton Parish Register, 1720-1760: Old Stafford County, Washington, D.C., Saxton Printing Co., 1899, p.8. "Brent, George. Son of George and Catharine, born October 23, 1740."

176. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.102.

177. Virginia Magazine of History and Biography (Also known as Virginia Historical Magazine), Vol. 19, No. 3 (July 1911), p.317.

178. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.57.

179. Trinity Parish Church Records, Durham Church, Charles County, Maryland, birth, marriage and death records. Accessed at FamilySearch.org wiki under the entry "Trinity Parish," p.105.

180. Virginia Magazine of History and Biography (Also known as Virginia Historical Magazine), vol. 19, 1911, p.318. Will written and probated in 1773.

181. Virginia Magazine of History and Biography (Also known as Virginia Historical Magazine), vol. 19, 1911, p.318.

182. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.83.

Her name in the religious order was Mother Mary Margaret Brent.

183. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, Chart 7 following p.91.

184. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.83.

185. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.121.

186. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.121, born at "Brentfield."

187. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.121 - at "Brentfield."

188. Virginia Magazine of History and Biography (Also known as Virginia Historical Magazine), vol. 19, 1911, p.319.

189. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.104. Name is Jane in other sources.

190. French, David M, The Brent Family, The Carroll Families of Colonial Maryland, Alexandria, VA, David M. French, 1981, p.84. Name is Jane in this source.

191. Trinity Parish Church Records, Durham Church, Charles County, Maryland, birth, marriage and death records. Accessed at FamilySearch.org wiki under the entry "Trinity Parish," p.105 - actual record has year as 1745; transcribed record has 1754.

192. Trinity Parish Church Records, Durham Church, Charles County, Maryland, birth, marriage and death records. Accessed at FamilySearch.org wiki under the entry "Trinity Parish," v.

193. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.104 - gives date of 1 Aug 1744.

194. Trinity Parish Church Records, Durham Church, Charles County, Maryland, birth, marriage and death records. Accessed at FamilySearch.org wiki under the entry "Trinity Parish," p.105 - date of death is Aug 1, 1741 - but that was before his birth. another source says 1744.

195. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.104. Her name is Mary in the Overwharton Parish Register at the time of the births of her two daughters.

196. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.104. Henry's wife "Mary" signed a deed on 12 August 1740 conveying 555 acres of land to William Brent, of Stafford Co., from Henry Brent, Prince William Co., VA.

197. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.105; will, pp.107-113. Recorded in Will Book C, No.1, p.225, Fairfax County, VA.

198. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.105. Inventory of his estate was recorded that month.

199. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.113. Daugher Anne Slaughter, is named in Elizabeth's will.

200. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.121-122. Anne was probably born in Fairfax Co., VA.

201. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.121-122. Her will was probated 18 Dec 1798, Fairfax Co., VA.

202. Brent, Chester Horton, Descendants of Coll Giles Brent, Captain George Brent and Robert Brent, Gentlemen, Immigrants to Maryland and Virginia, Rutland, VT, Tuttle Pub. Co., 1946, p.122.

## Name Index

(No surname) Alice, 1 Ann, 11 Elizabeth, 8, 12 Frances, 14 Hannah, 10 Honora, 11 Jane, 2, 15 Jehoada, 12 Mary, 17 Mary Burgess, 13 Rachel, 12 Ruth, 8 Sarah, 12 ARCHER Edward, 9 Rhoda (Seymour), 5, 9 BRENT Ann, 18 Ann (CARROLL), 16 Anna Maria (PARNHAM), 17 Benjamin, 14, 17 Catherine, 15 Catherine (TRIMINGHAM), 15 Chandler, 17 Elizabeth, 14, 16, 17, 18 Elizabeth (GREEN), 13 Francis, 17 George, 14, 15, 16, 17 George (Capt.), 13 Henry, 14, 17 Jane, 14, 16 Jean, 17, 18 John, 16 Martha, 14 Mary, 17, 18 Mary (WHARTON), 16 Nicholas, 17 Robert, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17 Sarah, 15 Susanna, 17 Susannah, 14, 15, 17 Susannah (SEYMOUR), 9, 13 BULLOCK Patience (Paynter), 1, 3

BULLOCK William. 3 BURGESS Aaron. 5 Elizabeth (SEYMOUR), 4, 5 BURROWS (No Given Name), 9, 14 Elizabeth (SEYMOUR), 4, 5 Florentius, 5, 9 Jehoaddan (Tucker), 11, 14 Jeremiah, 5 Ruth (Seymour), 5, 9 William, 5 CARROLL Ann, 16 Daniel, 16 Eleanor (DARNALL), 16 **CLIFTON** Anne, 18 Cuthbert, 18 Dorothy (WINCKLER), 18 Elizabeth (BRENT), 14, 18 William, 18 CORNWALLIS Rachel, 3 COX Ann, 10 Florentius, 6, 9, 10 Hannah, 10 Jane, 10 Jane (SEYMOUR), 4, 6 John, 6, 10 Martha, 10 Sarah, 10 Thomas, 10 DARNALL Eleanor, 16 DARRELL Daniel, 10 Elizabeth (TUCKER), 7, 10 John, 10 DAVIS (No Given Name), 10 Jehoadan (TUCKER), 7, 10 Mary, 10

## Name Index

DIGGES Henry, 17 Jean (BRENT), 17 DOUGLAS Catherine (BRENT), 15 James, 15 DOYNE Jane, 16 **ESHOULT** (No Given Name), 13 Martha (Seymour), 8, 13 GRAHAM Jane (BRENT), 16 Richard, 16 GREEN Elizabeth, 13 MARTINDALE Jehoadan (TUCKER), 7, 10 William, 10 MASON George IV, 15 Sarah (BRENT), 15 **MILBOURNE** Jacob, 6 Jane (SEYMOUR), 4, 6 Joseph, 6 William, 6 PARKER Edward, 10 Jemima (TUCKER), 7, 10 PARNHAM Anna Maria, 17 PAYNTER Agnes, 1, 3 Alice, 1 Charles, 3 Elizabeth, 3 Gohemiah, 1 Jane, 2 Patience, 1, 3 Paul, 3 Paul (Sir), 1, 3 Rachel, 5 Rachel (Cornwallis), 3 Ruth, 1, 3

PAYNTER Stephen, 1 PLACE Rhoda (SEYMOUR), 5, 9 William, 9 RIGHTON (No Given Name), 5 (Stirke), 3, 5 SAVAGE Ephraim, 13 John, 13 Ruth, 13 Ruth (Seymour), 8, 13 Thomas, 13 SEYMOUR Burrows, 12 Daniel, 5, 8, 12, 13 Edward, 8, 13 Elizabeth, 4, 5, 8, 12 Florentius, 3, 8, 12 Isaac, 12 James, 5, 8, 12 Jane, 4, 6 Jehoada, 12 Jehoaddan, 4, 6 Jeremiah, 12 John, 5, 8 Joseph, 5 Martha, 5, 8, 9, 13 Mary, 12 Mary Burgess, 13 Paynter, 12 Rachel, 12 Rachel (PAYNTER), 5 Rhoda, 5, 9 Ruth, 5, 8, 9, 12, 13 Ruth (PAYNTER), 1, 3 Sarah, 12 Sinclair, 12 Stephen, 12 Susannah, 9, 13 William, 3, 4, 5, 8, 12 SHERWOOD Gabriel, 9 Martha (Seymour), 5, 9

## Name Index

SHERWOOD Seymour, 9 **SLAUGHTER** Anne (CLIFTON), 18 Col Thomas, 18 SMITH Daniel, 6 Jane (SEYMOUR), 4, 6 John, 6 Thomas, 6 ST. GEORGE Frances (Lady), 6 **STIRKE** (No Given Name), 3, 5 Agnes, 3 Agnes (Paynter), 1, 3 George (Rev), 3 Mary, 3, 5 STOKES (No Given Name), 5 Mary (Stirke), 3, 5 SUTHERLAND John M.D., 15 Susannah (BRENT), 15 TRIMINGHAM Catherine, 15 Jane, 15 John (Col.), 15 TUCKER Ann, 11 Daniel, 7, 11 Elizabeth, 7, 10, 11 Florentius, 7 Frances, 7, 10, 11, 14 George, 11 George (Capt.), V, 7, 10 George IV, 6 Henry, 6 Honora, 11 Jehoadan, 7, 10 Jehoaddan, 11, 14 Jehoaddan (SEYMOUR), 4, 6 Jemima, 7, 10 Lady Frances (Lady) (ST. GEORGE), 6 Richard, 11, 14

TUCKER Robert Burton, 11 WHARTON Henry, 16 Jane (DOYNE), 16 Mary, 16 WINCKLER Dorothy, 18 WITTER Frances (TUCKER), 7, 10 Matthew, 10